Action No 1103 14112 Proland Twinn et al

September 21, 2018

My name is Shelby Twinn. I am writing to inform the Court that I will be appearing, along with Deborah Serafinchon, Melissa Megley, Aspen Twitte Anna Marie McDonald, Cameron Shirt, and others at the case management meeting scheduled for September 25, 2018 for the purpose of speaking to how non-party beneficiaries and potential beneficiaries should be able to participate in the future steps in the litigation. Patrick Twinn, Isaac Twinn, Julie Rudkowski, Sam Twinn, Kiki Twinn and Wesley Twin and others cannot attend but agree on what is required to assure our meaningful and just participation in our Trust. I am aware that the Sawridge Trustees have made beneficiary participation an agenda item for the case management meeting. (See paragraphs 24-29 of the written submissions of the Sawridge Trustees filed August 24, 2018).

SEP 2 1 2018

You will recall that myself, along with Patrick Twinn and Deborah Serafinchon were represented by Nancy Golding of Borden Ladner Gervais at an application where we were seeking party status in the litigation. The decision that your Honour issued as a result of that application declared that myself and Patrick Twinn are current beneficiaries of the 1985 Trust. You also stated that you could not foresee a circumstance where my status as a beneficiary of the 1985 Trust would be eliminated.

The legal fees that myself, Patrick and Deborah incurred as a result of our attempts to gain party status were significant. Unfortunately, the costs of these prior applications have left us in a position where we can no longer afford legal representation. This is why I, rather than Ms. Golding, am writing to you today. Late afternoon, September 20, 2018 Dentons' emailed Ms. Golding the Trustees' brief, but Ms. Golding is not acting for us.

I understand that the Court of Appeal in their December 12, 2017 decision suggested that class counsel for current and potential adult beneficiaries may be appropriate and that this issue should be dealt with in case management. The purpose of my letter is that at the September 25, 2018 case management meeting, we are seeking the appointment of class counsel for the current and potential adult beneficiaries of the 1985 Trust and that such lawyer be paid for by the 1985 Trust. Our free, prior and informed consent requires we have access to independent class counsel.

Briefly put, the reasons we believe class counsel is needed are:

- Myself, Patrick and Deborah have not been able to establish a dialogue with the Trustees for the purpose of ensuring our status is respected or to provide comments in respect of the "beneficiary" definition. See paragraphs 39 and 43 of your decision on party status that directed this to occur. We understand that settlement meetings have been occurring between the Trustees' lawyers and the other parties' lawyers, but we have not been invited by the Trustees to attend these meetings or our input sought. It is very difficult to protect our interests when we are not privy to how the parties are trying to resolve the litigation.
- I understand that the Trustees are seeking to schedule an application for the purpose of changing the current beneficiary definition to only include members of the SFN without concurrently considering how existing beneficiaries, like myself, will be protected. If the trustees are successful, then my status as a beneficiary could be eliminated. It is very

concerning to me that the Trustees are doing this given your comments that my beneficiary status would be respected. I note that I did apply for membership in the SFN on April 23, 2018, but have yet to hear anything from the SFN, not even an acknowledgment of receipt of my application. It is very unclear whether I will ever be a member of the SFN, despite being the late Chief Walter Twinn's granddaughter, and therefore entitled to beneficiary status on this basis;

- I have come to learn from Patrick Twinn that the Trustees are holding a meeting "only with approved beneficiaries of the Sawridge Trust (1986 Trust) ...that includes only members of the Sawridge First Nation" the weekend of October 13-14, 2018. It is my understanding that the "approved beneficiaries" would only be band members of the SFN. See attached letter. It is disappointing that given the significant legal issues facing the current beneficiaries of the 1985 Trust, that the trustees are not reaching out to the adult beneficiaries and potential beneficiaries, including those who applied to the Trust in 2009/10 to keep us informed given the significant threat to our legal interests;
- We do not believe the Trustees are trying to meaningfully consult with the affected beneficiaries and are instead solely focused on changing the definition to band membership. Myself and those in my circumstances cannot rely on the trustees to represent our interest as my perception is that they favour the interest of the SFN over ours. This perception is also informed by my understanding that the Trustees have been paying the SFN's legal fees to participate in this litigation, despite their vigorous opposition to the payment of mine. In June 2015 the Trustees filed then later withdrew a Settlement Proposal with the Court. Had it been accepted, my beneficiary status would have ended, and the irrevocable status of other beneficiaries, like Patrick Twinn, would be revocable;
- I have reviewed the written submissions provided by the Trustees for this case management meeting and in particular their proposal on how non party beneficiaries like myself, can participate. I am very afraid of their proposals regarding cost consequences for failure to comply with their process. I am not a lawyer. I genuinely wish to comply with the process that is ultimately set out by the Court, however, my lack of legal training may result in me, and others like me, making mistakes. In order to properly represent my interests, I very much need a lawyer, which is why I am asking for class counsel to be appointed.
- I understand that the trustees are seeking to set timelines to have the issue of the beneficiary
 definition change heard. Their application could result in me being disentitled as a
 beneficiary. I believe that appointing counsel for me and the other adult beneficiaries
 would not result in unnecessary expense as the ultimate issue is on the verge of being
 decided and justice requires we be heard about our Trust.

With Respect,

Shelby Twinn



NOTICE OF BENEFICIARY ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2018

The Trustees of the Sawridge Trust (1986 Trust) have recently passed a policy to hold an annual meeting with the beneficiaries of the Trusts. The first such meetings will be held on:

Saturday, 13 October 2018 10:00 AM to 4:00 PM Sawridge First Nation Office, Slave Lake, AB

AND

Sunday, 14 October 2018 10:00 Am to 4:00 PM Jasper Room, Sawridge Inn-Edmonton South, Edmonton, AB

At this meeting, Trustees will present:

- An explanation of the Trusts,
- An explanation of the current actions being undertaken by the Trusts,
- An explanation of the benefits, and
- The audited financial statements for 2017.

In addition, the Trustees will consult with the beneficiaries about future directions for the Trusts and the benefits programs.

Only approved beneficiaries of the Sawridge Trust (1986 Trust) may attend this meeting. That includes only members of the Sawridge First Nation. If you are receiving this notice, you may attend but are not permitted to bring any guests or non-approved beneficiaries. You may attend either one of these meetings as the same information will be presented at each meeting.

PLEASE LET ME KNOW WHICH MEETING YOU WILL BE ATTENDING SO THAT WE CAN PLAN THE MEALS AND REFRESHMENTS.

214, 10310-124 Street NW Edmonton, AB T5N 1R2 Office: 780-988-7723 Fax: 780-988-7724 Toll Free: 888-988-7723 Email: general@sawridgetrusts.ca

Web: www.sawridgetrusts.ca